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WORLD

BOWLS




BOARD MEETING MINUTES
(Meeting held at Broadbeach Bowling Club, Gold Coast, Australia on 16 & 17 April 2016)
PRESENT:

John Bell (JB) – President/Chairman 

Colleen Gilbert (CG)-Appointed Director 

Andy Ewens (AE)-Regional Director



John McArdle (JM)-Regional Director



Karen Murphy (KM)-Regional Director

APOLOGIES:

None




IN ATTENDANCE:

Gary Smith (GS) – Chief Executive & minute taker
1. WELCOME:
The President opened the meeting at 09.00 hours (UK time) and welcomed all to the meeting.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
The President asked for declarations of interest not already recorded.

There were none that had not already been recorded.
3.
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING:
Tabled: Minutes of ‘Go-To-Meeting’ conference Board meeting October 2015. 
It was confirmed that the action points had been attended to or were otherwise covered in the agenda.
The minutes were approved.
4.         MATTERS ARISING FROM THE PREVIOUS MATTERS
It was acknowledged that the World Bowls finances had been well stabilised and that all the required forecasting and control functions are in place.
5.         CHAIRMAN’S REPORT & 2016 BOARD ACTION PLAN

Tabled: Chairman’s Report & 2016 Board Action Plan circulated and agreed in advance of the meeting.

In referring to his report, the Chairman stated that World Bowls is travelling in the right strategic direction and addressing the correct priorities with an excellent start having been made in implementing the World Bowls Development Strategy. He referred to the assistance already provided in the Oceania Region to countries like Cook Islands, Fiji & Niue, the European Development Seminar to be held in Glasgow at the end of April and the work being undertaken in Africa to reform the current Africa Zone 6 Bowls Confederation into a whole of Africa bowls body in line with changes and requirements of Africa’s Sports Authorities. 
It was highlighted that the President and Chief Executive had high level meetings arranged with top officials in the Indian Olympic Authority and Sports Authority of India during their forthcoming visit to India on their way back from Australia.
The new website launched in December 2015 had been widely welcomed by the global bowls community and staff had become more proficient in all the requirements for keeping the website updated.

He again acknowledged that World Bowls has limited resources but had already proven that it can operate positively and confidently, whilst remaining careful not to be too ambitious and overstretch itself. Continued focus is required so that any action undertaken is well thought out and implemented successfully. 
He reiterated that the World Bowls finances had been stabilised but there was no room for complacency. In this respect our concentration on financial management and income generation, global development, attaining recognition from the IOC, continued web site redevelopment, and the efficient delivery of events, as our main priorities is effective, and tactically sound. 
Retaining ownership of World Bowls events was vital to our brand.

The Chairman’s report was duly approved.

Turning to the 2016 Board Action Plan, the Chairman stated that it is a statutory requirement to produce an annual action plan and then submitted it to the Board with supporting explanatory comments.

The Chairman also drew to the attention of the Board a weakness which needed to be redressed. He was in no doubt that experience to date clearly highlighted a gap in World Bowls’ communication and PR capability. There is a desperate need to raise the profile of the sport globally as well as within individual nations. We as World Bowls were also still not effective enough in communicating all the positive work World Bowls is undertaking.
Promotion and marketing of the sport around the world is poor and World Bowls is obliged to take action to help to improve the profile of the sport globally and within individual nations.

In order to create a more effective PR and communication function it was proposed that the current agreement with Inside Bowls on-line magazine due to expire shortly be extended and David Allen’s current duties for World Bowls as Editor of Inside Bowls magazine be broadened to include a communications and PR role to enhance World Bowls capability to raise the profile of both the sport of bowls and its own organisation .This was agreed and he would also liaise closely with the Commercial Director in relation to enhancing the quest to seek increased sponsorship and advertising income. An appropriate annual fee to be negotiated with David Allen.
The requirement for the Chairman and Directors to assess their own performances was discussed.

The 2016 Board Action Plan already approved by the Board was duly ratified.

	Resolved: 

That the current agreement with Inside Bowls & the Editor be extended and revised to incorporate enhanced World Bowls PR & Communications duties.
That the agreement include liaison with the Commercial Director to assist in the efforts to increase advertising & sponsorship income.

An appropriate fee was agreed.


Action:

KM to set up a World Bowls Twitter account
GS & JB to create a form to be used for assessment of Chairman & Directors

GS to liaise with the Editor of Inside Bowls magazine to draft new agreement
6.
 
FINANCE REPORT
Tabled:  Income and expenditure statement, balance sheet for the current financial year to 31st March, and financial forecast up to 2020 had been distributed to directors.
Draft audited accounts for the 2015 financial year had been distributed to the directors.

Proposals in relation to future affiliation fees were discussed and the proposed timing of the previously agreed resolutions for presentation to the member national authorities.
	Resolved:

That the 2015 audited accounts be approved.
That in line with the discussions and agreements at the 2014 Council Meeting in Glasgow, the resolution to increase the affiliation fee for the years 2017 & 2018 by 5p per registered member to 40p per registered member and the minimum amount to £60, be presented to MNAs at the earliest to be voted upon by postal/electronic vote.
That the further resolutions previously minuted would be presented to MNAs for consideration prior to and voting at the 2016 Biennial Council Meeting.

The decision to increase the annual licence fee for bowls manufacturers & testers by 1% was ratified.


7. 
DEVELOPMENT

Tabled: Regional Reports from Regional Directors circulated in advance of the meeting & Chief Executive’s Report on attendance at Asian Lawn Bowls Championships and Asian Lawn Bowls Federation’s Board of Governors Meeting
The President again referred to the excellent start to implementing the development strategy evidenced by the content of the written reports. He expressed the gratitude of all at World Bowls to Bowls Australia and Bowls New Zealand for all their support to assist the Regional Director in implementing the World Bowls Development Strategy and to Bowls Scotland and Bowls England for all their support for the forthcoming European Bowls Seminar.
JM expressed concern that Africa and The Americas are not currently proving to be a good fit and that with the current level of resources and his own residence in South Africa he was not currently able to be fully effective for World Bowls to cater for the needs of current and potential new members outside of the African continent. On considering this issue it was intimated that the Regional Director for Asia & Oceania would also inevitably require assistance to coordinate assistance that would be required by members and potential members in Asia and the Middle East.
KM reported on progress with negotiations to form an Oceania Bowls organisation and the assistance being received from Bowls Australia to progress potential avenues for funding.

She was also progressing plans to run a course for coaches and technical officials, probably in Hong Kong for which Bowls Australia had again indicated they would lend substantial support.

AE provided an update on the arrangements for the European Development Seminar to be held in Glasgow at the end of April.

A full discussion ensued on the perceived requirement for globally accepted World Bowls coaching standards and accreditation.
It is believed that as an aid to development and support for clubs in smaller, less developed nations a ‘twinning’ arrangement with clubs in the larger, established bowls nations could be considered.
AE reported that he had lost all contact with Sweden & Norway.

All reports were duly approved.

	Resolved:

That applications for Development Membership from Liberia & Tonga be approved.
That KM & AE to work together to produce a paper for consideration by the Board on the subject of World Bowls coaching standards & coach accreditation.
That the Regional Director for Africa & Americas requires a dedicated person based in the Americas to support World Bowls policies, communications and development requirements for the Americas.

That the Regional Director for Asia & Oceania requires a dedicated person based in Asia to support World Bowls policies, communications and development requirements for the Middle East and Asia.

That KM attend the Oceania Sports Federations & Olympic Committees Conference & meetings in Vanuatu

That JM attend the African States Tournament & meetings scheduled for Zimbabwe


Action:

To request our American MNAs to nominate suitable candidates willing to assist the Regional Director for Africa & the Americas
To request our Asia MNAs to nominate suitable candidates willing to assist the Regional Director for Asia & Oceania

To re-establish contact with Sweden & Norway
8. 

WEBSITE 
Tabled: Proposal from Hunter Johnstone for next stage development of World Bowls website
The new website launched in December 2015 has been very well received and the visitor

statistics are already excellent.

Hunter Johnstone would be making an inspiring presentation at the forthcoming European 

Development Seminar.

All the proposals for the next stage of development of the website were accepted by the board 

including the creation of an Assets Resource Centre, World Bowls You Tube facility to carry 

coaching tips, extracts from our Marking & Umpiring DVD and snippets from past events. 

It was agreed that substantial opportunities exist for sponsors to add their name and brand 

to documents that would become available to download from the Assets Resources Centre.

It was considered that such financial support was desirable in order to offset costs.
	Resolved:

That the Hunter Johnstone proposal for next stage development of the World Bowls website be approved subject to some further discussions relating to elements of the financial quote.


9.
COMMERCIAL REPORT
Tabled: Commercial Director’s report circulated to all Directors prior to the meeting.

There was absolute agreement that the difficulties encountered in relation to producing increased sponsorship and advertising support was directly linked to the current poor image and profile of the sport. Until such time as this aspect improves it was considered that we should concentrate on seeking headline sponsors for our high profile, successful World Bowls events.

In this respect there was expert opinion to say that the word ‘Junior’ in our current World Junior Championships needed to be reviewed and replaced by ‘Youth’. This would not only realign this event in terminology with the Commonwealth Youth Games but also meet the IOC’s requirements in relation to recognition of youth events staged by International Federations. 

There is also a need to consider different levels of sponsorship, e.g. gold, silver & bronze.

The need to draw up a list of commercial priorities for World Bowls was considered to be a priority issue. It was agreed that the new extended agreement with David Allen who also has exhibited considerable expertise and past success in the field of formulating sponsorship proposals and gaining sponsorship would provide extra support to the Commercial Director and her efforts to increase income streams.
The board discussed the current commercial agreement with Aceit Sportswear, which requires to be renewed. Discussions had already taken place with the proprietor of the company with a view to increasing the range of clothing to be made available for board and staff as well as testing limited merchandising opportunities afforded by World Bowls events. It was stressed that any merchandise provided in relation to World Bowls events would be at no cost to World Bowls.

The Commercial Director’s report was duly approved.
	Resolved:

That the title of the ‘World Junior Championships’ be amended to ‘World Youth Championships’


	Action:

Commercial Director to liaise with David Allen to draft a list of commercial priorities for consideration by the Board.
David Allen to draw up a proposed generic document to send to proposed sponsors and advertisers.

To prepare a revised commercial agreement with Aceit Sportswear.


10. 
CHIEF EXECUTIVE APPRAISAL & SALARY REVIEW
Tabled: Completed detailed appraisal form 
At this stage of the meeting the Chief Executive stepped out of the meeting room.

It was agreed amongst all directors and the Chief Executive before he left the room that the appraisal of the Chief Executive, undertaken by the Chairman on behalf of the Board, had been the most comprehensive and professional ever undertaken. This had included agreement on a new thorough template appraisal form based on realistic expectations of the duties of the Chief Executive role. The appraisal contained several recommendations to assist the Chief Executive to channel his considerable energy into key areas of the Board’s Action Plan and maximise the use of his Assistant in the time consuming administrative duties, which continually require attention.
It was unanimously acknowledged that, to his credit, the Chief Executive had stayed totally committed to World Bowls despite significant previous operational difficulties. A fully effective, excellent, harmonious working relationship had however been restored by the current President and Directors.
There was no doubt that the thorough appraisal and its outcomes had been appreciated by all concerned.

The directors expressed their full satisfaction with the dedication and performance of the Chief Executive and agreed a small increase in salary to be backdated to take effect from 1 January 2016, the Board having also been reminded that this was the first increase since September 2012. This increase is offset by a decrease in the medical insurance negotiated by the Chairman and Chief Executive.
Action:

The President to furnish the Chief Executive with a letter confirming salary review.
The first day of the meeting concluded at 4:45pm.
The meeting re-convened at 9:00am the next day.
11.    CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S REPORT:
Tabled: Chief Executive’s Report covering affiliation matters, manufacturers and testers, artificial surfaces, events, IOC recognition process, staff matters.
Report from Chairman of Laws Committee including Commonwealth Games update.
The Board discussed Bowls PNG’s outstanding affiliation returns and fees and the lack of any tangible evidence that H.A. Bowls Club (U.A.E.) after in excess of 6 years as a Development Member had met the conditions to continue as a Development Member.

Dr Ron Barron had advised the Chief Executive that due to his advancing age and failing health he is now unable to continue in his role as a technical consultant/inspector in the area of bowls manufacturing and testing. In stepping aside from this role, which he had so willingly and expertly undertaken for around two decades he had furnished World Bowls with his recommendation of an individual he considered ideal to be approached to replace him.

The Board considered this recommendation and unanimously approved it and charged the Chief Executive to speak to Dr Barron to express appreciation for all his years of expert advice, hard work and friendship and to ascertain whether he had already approached the recommended person to gauge his interest in taking on the role.

The Chief Executive updated the Board regarding the current position of the test table established in Malaysia. This was not yet fully operational and re-training requirements are currently being coordinated with Dr Bruce Barry, our Technical Consultant/Inspector in Australia and the licensed testing establishment in Bendigo.
All World Bowls events conducted since the previous board meeting had been well organised, smooth running and successful. These included the Asia Pacific Championships in Christchurch, NZ, Atlantic Championships at Athena Beach Hotel, Paphos Cyprus, World Singles Champion of Champions at Club Helensvale, Gold Coast, Australia, World Cup at Warilla Bowls & Recreation Club, NSW, Australia & World Junior Championships at Broadbeach Bowls Club, Gold Coast, Australia.

Live- streaming of some of the events was widely welcomed with the benefits such facility brings to World Bowls and its members and stakeholders and the promotion of the sport. It was stressed that it could only be considered when the live-streaming and associated presentation is of a high standard and financially viable.

The Directors and Chief Executive again expressed their appreciation to the boards, staff and members of all venues, the host clubs and host authorities for all their magnificent contributions to the success of these events.
The lack of support from some of our largest member authorities for certain World Bowls and other international events is disappointing and has resulted in adverse comment from other members, media, sponsors, host clubs and host authorities. Furthermore, it does nothing to support the IOC recognition process.

Late withdrawals from World Bowls events still remain an unacceptable feature and those concerned need to show greater appreciation of the resulting increased work and adverse reaction of organisers, host clubs, host authorities, media and sponsors to such late withdrawals.

It is considered absolutely unacceptable that having qualified to compete in the 2016 World Championships certain national authorities had subsequently withdrawn from certain disciplines.

As a result, the Board will now require to incorporate further conditions for entry into the qualifiers to ensure this unacceptable feature is not repeated in the future.

The Chief Executive outlined the timelines dictated by the Articles of Association in relation to the forthcoming election process for the positions of President and Regional Directors. All holding these positions currently expressed their desire and willingness to stand again for their current position.

The process to seek IOC recognition of our sport had begun and will be the subject of a formal announcement on our website and by circular in the near future.

The Chief Executive’s report was duly approved.

	Resolved:

That the Development Membership of H.A. Bowls Club (U.A.E.) be terminated

That notice be issued to Bowls PNG advising them that unless they return their overdue 2016 Annual Return of Registered Member and affiliation fees within 30 days then their membership would be suspended.


World Bowls Performance Standards for Flat Green Bowls Surfaces
Tabled: Report prepared by Keith McAuliffe of Labosport and circulated to the directors

Keith McAuliffe, representative of Labosport, World Bowls Accredited Testing Organisation who resides local to Broadbeach attended the meeting to present his report and answer any questions on the subject posed by the Board.

He particularly highlighted amendments and additions that the accredited testing organisations and other interested parties considered necessary to incorporate in revised Performance Standards.

His considerable expertise in this area and continuing work with the ongoing review of the World Bowls Performance Standards for surfaces is highly appreciated and it was considered appropriate to financially reward him with a one off payment in acknowledgement for his time and efforts dedicated to our requirements in this area of governance.
	Resolved:

That Keith McAuliffe receive an appropriate one off fee in appreciation of all his previous and ongoing work on behalf of World Bowls


Action:

That the Chief Executive negotiate and agree an appropriate fee with Keith McAuliffe.

That Keith McAuliffe, in consultation with the other accredited testing organisations and other interested stakeholders, produce a draft amended version of the Performance Standards for consideration by the Board
12.        STRATEGIC PLAN REVIEW

It was highlighted that our current Strategic Plan covered the period 2014-2017 and it was considered that it would only be appropriate for a full review to next be undertaken by the incoming Board at their December 2016 meeting. The current Plan was considered to be well on course.
13.       GENERAL BUSINESS
The arrangements, venues and timings for the 2016 Council/Board meetings and 2017 Board meetings were discussed. The Chairman considered that the Board must demonstrate its commitment to saving money wherever it can practically do so. He duly highlighted 2 opportunities to do so in relation to forthcoming Board /Biennial Council meetings. He believes that any Director not retaining their position on the Board should not need to attend the relevant Biennial Council meeting. In addition there is no Board meeting in April next year therefore he submitted that there is no need for him, as President, to attend the 2 World events – as the Board has 2 Directors on the doorstep to undertake the official duties. 
	Resolved:
That the 2016 Annual & Biennial Council Meetings will be held on the scheduled rest day of the World Championships being 5th December 2016 commencing at 2pm. The venue for the meeting is the Commodore Airport Hotel, Christchurch, NZ. 
That any current director (not including the President) not re-elected to the Board will not be required to travel to NZ to attend the World Championships and Council meetings.
That the next Board meeting will be held by ‘Go-To-Meeting’ conference September/October 2016 with the next face-to-face meeting already arranged for 13 & 14 December 2016 in Christchurch, NZ.

That provisionally in 2017 a conference board meeting would be held in April with a full face-to-face meeting held in Edinburgh at World Bowls headquarters in September or October 2017.  




Action:

That the Chief Executive issue formal notice of the date, time and venue of the 2016 Annual & Biennial Council meetings.
The Chairman thanked all attendees for their excellent contributions to a very positive meeting.

The meeting concluded at 12:00pm 
Gary Smith
Chief Executive

4 May 2016
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